NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 29, 2009
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:39 a.m., Thursday, October 29, 2009
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:39 a.m., Thursday, October 29, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez and Christine Hall.  Board member participating by phone was James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
David Baland led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV. Announcements – Comments

James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning and thanked everyone for allowing him to participate by phone.  He stated that he is always happy to participate in these meetings.  
Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is happy to be here.  She loves teaching but looks forward to attending these meetings.  She stated that she is happy to announce that she has passed the national certification in Braille.  The Board and Administration congratulated Caroline Benavidez on her national certification.
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he does not have a great deal to say.  He is sorry that he missed the last meeting of the Board of Regents, and is very glad to be back on the Early Childhood Program campus.

Christine Hall – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is glad to be here.  She has been focused on trying to sell the Braille Literacy coins.  She was able to attend the White Cane Celebrations in Las Cruces, and Farmington since the last meeting.  She stated that she missed the Albuquerque celebrations as she was out of state.

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is always a pleasure to be at the ECP and see everyone’s smiling faces and the children having fun and involved in the classrooms.  She stated that she was able to attend the Council of Schools for the Blind (COSB) Leadership Institute which was held in conjunction with the American Printing House Annual Meeting of Ex-Officio Trustees in Louisville, Kentucky.  She stated that the COSB Leadership Institute is a very good event to attend, and encouraged all Regents to attend in the future.  She shared some of the exciting information that she obtained during the COSB meeting, and some of the concerns that were discussed amongst the COSB schools, especially the recent closing of some schools for the blind across the country, and strategies for securing the future of existing schools.  She stated that our expanded core curriculum was also a topic of discussion and she is proud to say that NMSBVI is one of the schools that are in the fore-front of this curriculum.  She stated that NMSBVI also received a lot of kudos for our early childhood services from some of the schools that do not have adequate early childhood program services.  We received praise from the Texas School for the Blind, which is a high honor given that the Texas School for the Blind has been a leader in our field for a very long time.  She stated that Superintendent Lyle was asked to brief the attendees on the services that are provided through our Early Childhood Program.  President Alicia stated that she is proud to say that Superintendent Lyle was asked to sit on one of the APH core committees so that her valuable experiences and knowledge could benefit more schools and the blindness community.  She stated that the APH Annual Meeting’s focus was Keys to Success and was very well attended and beneficial to everyone.  She stated that she was fortunate to attend these meetings and thank the Board of Regents and Administration for allowing her to do so.  She stated that she had the opportunity to attend the White Cane Program that was held on the Alamogordo campus and felt that it was wonderful.  She stated that she believes that the program was video recorded and asked that the Regents be provided with a copy of the video if they were unable to attend.  
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

There was no one present for parent input.
B. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
The Board took a brief break to recognize Retha Coburn for her 25 years of service to NMSBVI.  Retha Coburn will be retiring effective December 31, 2009 and will be moving with her family to Texas.  The Board of Regents presented Retha Coburn with an award recognizing her 25 years of dedicated and selfless service to NMSBVI and the hundreds of students who have come through our doors since she began working at NMSBVI.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.   Superintendent Lyle stated that Retha Coburn needs to leave this meeting early in order to attend another business related meeting.  Due to that fact she asked if the Board would approve discussing the Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments during the Business and Finance section of the agenda.  She also stated that representatives from the NM State Investment Council will be our Major Focus for this meeting.  She stated that she would like for Retha Coburn to be able to participate in that discussion, so asked that the Board allow Major Focus to be held at 11:00 a.m., or early if needed.    
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of September 16, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of September 16, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to publicly thank Beth, Julie, and Patty for the breakfast that was provided to the Board prior to this meeting.  She stated that these ladies enthusiastically volunteered to make sure that the attendees were provided a delicious breakfast prior to their busy day.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the provided report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland asked how the State Land Trust Beneficiary Meeting went.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the meeting went well and everyone was given an opportunity to speak during the meeting.  This was a year when everyone seemed to want to ask questions regarding vision impairments.  She was happy to have the opportunity to educate them on the challenges that our student population faces everyday.  Caroline Benavidez asked our affiliation with the Partnership with Growing in Beauty.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the family, infant, and toddler program, at the state level, has given a contract to the Navajo Nation Growing in Beauty to establish an early intervention agency.  NMSBVI will affiliate ourselves with them by providing the vision impairment support.  The Navajo Nation is very committed to the vision impairment issues and early identification.  They are asking for our support in training, help with their Child Find program, etc.  She stated that it is a wonderful collaborative effort, but is huge and will be a big process.  Alicia McAninch stated that the participants at COSB and APH expressed a great deal of interest in the Quilting Bee (Vision Bee) that was started at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Dr. Borchart Training, that is addressed in her report, went very well.  She stated that Dr. Borchart reported that Optic Nerve Hypoplasia is now the leading single cause of blindness in children.  It has surpassed everything else, which is quite alarming, and the causes remain unknown.  She stated that the Dr. Borchart Training was well attended by a lot of local families in the Albuquerque area as well as families from around the state.  President McAninch stated that the Board has also been provided with the prototype manual for the System for Conceptualizing Spatial Concepts (SC2) which is learning tool that was developed by Jeff Killebrew, a certified teacher on the Alamogordo campus.  Mr. Killebrew is up for an award for this tool.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that she was blessed to receive this learning tool for use in her classroom and stated that it is a wonderful learning tool that can be used for a multitude of teaching concepts.  She is currently using if for 4 Square Writing.  The students absolutely love the tool and enjoy learning with it.  David Baland asked if this is a tool that could be used by all teachers of the visually impaired.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it could easily become a valuable tool for all educator’s who work with visually impaired students.  She stated a patent is currently being pursued.  She stated that we are currently working with an attorney in the development of a contract between NMSBVI and Jeff Killebrew so that we use it as a cottage industry until the demand for the product outstrips our capacity to produce the numbers needed to fill orders.  This will allow our students to learn about packaging and marketing of products.  We are even talking about training students to travel with staff to conduct demonstrations of the product.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – July, August, and September 2009.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for July, August, and September 2009.  The July report indicates that the money market value of our endowment fund did not have a good month in June, however the September report does reflect that it has turned around and while we have not returned to the $7.5 million that we had in June 2009, we are well on our way to recovery with a balance at the end of September of $7.4 million.  David Baland asked how much we have had to withdraw over the past 12 months to cover operational costs.  Retha Coburn stated that we have had to withdraw $1 million over the past 12 months.  
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – July, August & September 2009.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for July, August, and September 2009.  She asked that the focus be placed on the September 2009 report as it contains the most current data.  She stated that as of September 30, 2009 we are through 25% of the fiscal year and have received 23.01% of the projected revenues expected for the fiscal year.  She stated that we have been watching closely as things unfold in Santa Fe, regarding the state’s budget deficit and legislative action that may pertain to NMSBVI.  She stated that it appears, at this time, that NMSBVI may come through the process in reasonably good shape.  There will be 4 areas where we will lose a minimal amount of money which include funds that are directly appropriated through the legislature.  These include $400k for the ECP, BR&R funds, the small amount of money that we receive for the 3-Tier Licensure program, and funds that we receive for the Low Vision Clinic.  These funds will be cut by 1%.  She stated that she has spoken with the Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) to determine if we will lose all or part of the $2.3 million in critical needs funding.  At this point there is no definitive answer to that issue.  PSFA stated that they will keep us informed as they find out information.  The $2.3 million is frozen at this time while they try to figure things out in Santa Fe.  She stated that she feels it is safer for us to assume that we will lose the $2.3 million in critical needs funding.  She stated that, overall, NMSBVI will come through this process in better shape than many public schools.  She stated that she feels that the legislature is very committed to getting NMSBVI onboard with PSFA, and to do that will require a pot of money to take care of critical needs.  So if we lose the $2.3 million she feels that the funding will come back to us once the budget shortfalls for the state are addressed.  David Baland asked about the donation income of $19.6k that is reflected in the September report.  Retha Coburn stated that a private party's last will and testament left NMSBVI that money from their estate.   Superintendent Lyle stated that the September report reflects that as of September 30, 2009 we are through 25% of the fiscal year, but have only expended 14.45% of the approved expenditure budget.  Every department is where we projected them to be at this point in the fiscal year.  She stated that she feels that, financially, we look so good because Retha Coburn has had the foresight to help everyone at NMSBVI adequately fund their work.  This keeps us from getting behind in areas that we later need to catch up on.  This catching up often costs a great deal as rebuilding needs to take place.  Retha’s expertise and foresight has allowed us to stay reasonably healthy during these trying financial times. Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the FY10 Capital Outlay Budget/Expense Report as reflected on page 44 of the September 2009 fiscal report.  She stated that to date our largest expenditures are our appropriations that relate to maintenance and vehicle maintenance.  This is because we are in the process of purchasing the vehicles that the board approved at the beginning of the fiscal year.  She stated that the Jack Hall renovation expenses are also reflected on page 44 of the report.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there are any questions regarding the July, August, or September 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the July, August, and September 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – July & August 2009.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for July & August 2009.  She stated that these balance sheets are designed to reflect that NMSBVI has enough funds to meet the school’s commitments.  She stated that these reports reflect that we carry a high balance, which is due to ongoing capital projects.  These balances are needed to take care of expenses during the ongoing projects.  We are required to have the cash on hand so that we can pay the project costs as they are incurred.  We then submit the necessary paperwork to the state for reimbursement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the July and August 2009 Balance Sheets.  There were no questions.
D. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to delete one 2004 Chevrolet Suburban, VIN 1GNFK16Z14J225280 from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  This vehicle was wrecked in July 2007 and has been declared by NM Risk Management Division as a total loss.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to delete one 2004 Chevrolet Suburban, VIN 1GNFK16Z14J225280 from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Wells Fargo Authorized Agents.

Superintendent Lyle stated that as we quickly approach the retirement of Retha Coburn as the NMSBVI Business & Finance Director, we must revise the fiscal security systems currently in place so that they accurately reflect authority levels/actions.  She presented a request to authorize Retha Coburn to act on behalf of NMSBVI for business with Wells Fargo Bank relating to the removal of all current NMSBVI agents and the addition of Linda M. Lyle and Julianne Hall as new agents.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to authorize Retha Coburn to act on behalf of NMSBVI for business with Wells Fargo Bank relating to the removal of all current NMSBVI agents, and the addition of Linda M. Lyle and Julianne Hall as new agents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus
Mr. Charles Wollmann and Mr. Greg Kulka from the NM State Investment Council provided the Board of Regents with an overview of the services that they provide regarding the investment of NMSBVI funds through their agency, and provided the Board of Regents with an overview of the NMSBVI investment portfolio performance.  After their presentation and questions from members of the Board of Regents, the Board of Regents thanked the representatives and the NM State Investment Council for their presentation and the services that they provide to NMSBVI.
X.
Policies & Procedures

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investment for Board review and approval.  She stated that this policy is required to be presented to Board for review and approval annually, and will be put on the recurring agenda calendar so that we can ensure that that occurs.  In August of 2008 NMSBVI moved all of its investment funds into fixed core bonds.  The investment policy was not revised to reflect that movement.  The revision that is presented to the Board now reflects that movement.  Our policy talks a great deal about long-term investments and our objectives.  The policy did not identify any short-term investment objectives.  The revision that is presented to the Board now reflects a section regarding a short-term investment objective.  As the investment expert on the Board of Regents, David Baland was asked for input into the proposed policy revisions.  David Baland stated that after listening to the presentation by the representatives from the NM State Investment Council he feels that NMSBVI is on the right path with their investment strategy.   He stated that he wants to ensure that we have it documented somewhere that the Board approved the movement of our investment funds to fixed core bonds.  That way if it is ever questioned we have the documentation that ties this policy revision to the movement of the assets, and it is clear that the movement was approved by the Board of Regents.  Retha Coburn stated that the movement is recorded in the July 17, 2008 board meeting minutes.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

At this point in the meeting the Board of Regents presented service awards to NMSBVI staff and toured the ECP facility and visited classrooms.  Service awards were presented to:  Jane Merrill – 5 years; Judy Larson – 5 years; Marla Ritchey – 5 years; Patty Beecher – 5 years; and Jodi Petrillo Botte – 5 years. 
VIII.
Executive Session.
12:22  p.m. to 12:52 a.m., October 29, 2009
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 12:22 p.m., Thursday, October 29, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Exit Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, Baland, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, and John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:52 a.m., Thursday, October 29, 2009 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Karen Turri as a Registered Nurse Substitute at an hourly rate of $29.91.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Douglas Wood as a Registered Nurse at an hourly rate of $32.44.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Savannah Apodaca as a Registered Nurse Substitute at an hourly rate of $28.79.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Carolyn Benavidez , the Board moved to hire Roberta Stilson as a Registered Nurse Substitute at an hourly rate of $32.44.  (carried unanimously)

X. Policies & Procedures

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.
John Williams presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 615.  He stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to reflect that the maximum operating speed of any school vehicle is the posted speed limit on state and U.S. highways, interstates, roads, and within city or village limits.  Verbiage was included in the policy the forbids the use of a cell phone or other electronic device for text messaging while operating a school vehicle, and forbids the use of tobacco products in all school vehicles.  Verbiage was also included that strongly discourages school vehicle operators from talking on a cell phone while the school vehicle is in motion, and strictly prohibits the driver to talk on a cell phone, without a hands free device within the limits of any city, village, or town where law restricts such use. In addition, this policy requires staff assigned to transport students to submit a written record of driving history, obtained from the Motor Vehicle Division at least annually.  David Baland asked what happens to staff if they violate speed limits or the cell phone restrictions.  Superintendent Lyle stated that traffic violations and associated fines are the responsibility of the driver, and such violations become a part of their driving record.  There would also be counseling and documentation placed in the staff members permanent personnel file.  She stated that a single violation would certainly not be a firing offense.  We would definitely ensure that it becomes a matter of record so that we can ensure that it does not continue.  John Williams stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 615, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect.

John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for annual review.  He stated that there have been no statutory changes that require revision to this policy. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSBVI Policy 517, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.
Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for September 2009.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report for September 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle provided an update on the status of all programs at NMSBVI, including current and forecasted student numbers.  Valerie Tiensvold provided an update on the Outreach Program including the ongoing Low Vision Clinics; the Assistive Technology Program; and the work and support of school districts as they relate to TVI across the state.  
C. 
Purchase/Lease of Land at ECP Site.
Superintendent Lyle provided the Board of an update to the process of purchasing the 0.5 acre of land immediately adjacent to the ECP property, and the 7 acres immediately adjacent to the 0.5 acre.  She stated that for the 0.5 acre of land we have done all that we can do to this point.  It is now in the hands of the NM State Land Office.  She stated that she has spoken with Jerry King and Commissioner Lyons to remind them of this issue and our desire to get this 0.5 acre taken care of prior to Retha Coburn’s retirement.  They both indicated that they continue to work on this issue.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has begun to look for benefactors who might be interested in buying the 7 acres of land for NMSBVI.  She asked the Board to provide her with their desire regarding these 7 acres of land.  Specifically she asked for ideas on how this land should be purchased if its acquisition is important to the Board.  She stated that she feels that it is important to the future of the NMSBVI ECP Program to acquire this land for future growth.  She stated that she has requested a conversation with Skip Grodahl who is the developer that holds the land lease, Jerry King, and Commissioner Lyons so that discussions can be held regarding NMSBVI assuming the lease of the 7 acres.  If NMSBVI can assume the land lease the problem would be taken care of and we would have control of what happens to those 7 acres in the future.  Alicia McAninch stated that the projected enrollment numbers at the NMSBVI ECP certainly indicate that future expansion of the ECP facility is a strong possibility, and that the 7 acres of land would be needed for this expansion.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will continue to work on this issue and will keep the Board updated on the progress. 
D.
Alamogordo and Albuquerque Campus Emergency Broadcast Systems.

John Williams stated that to the best of his knowledge the Alamogordo campus has never had an intercom or emergency broadcast system.  Through the cooperation and hard work of Roy McCollum of our IS&T Department the Alamogordo campus now has a comprehensive emergency broadcast system that utilizes the Shortel phone system as its backbone.  We are now able to broadcast to individual buildings or conduct a campus wide broadcast.  We are currently working to install two outdoor speakers so that common areas on the Alamogordo campus would also hear any broadcast.  This system has been tested and works well.  We are also working on activating a broadcast system for the ECP facility, which should be an easier project as it will utilize the Shortel phone or PA system and existing fire emergency system for broadcast.
E. PSFA Adequacy Standards Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Public Schools Facilities Authority (PSFA) has pulled together a committee to begin looking at adequacy standards for residential campuses.  The committee met three weeks ago and will meet again on Tuesday, November 3, 2009.  The committee is a group of people who will define the standards for residential campuses which include NMSBVI, the NM School for the Deaf, etc.  NMSBVI and NMSD are participants on this committee.  She stated that we are each allowed to have 3 members sit on that committee, consisting of a certified teacher, and administrator, and a student.  We have identified Danette Fuller, Kelly King, and a student to represent NMSBVI.  Dr. Stern, Superintendent of NMSD, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent of NMSBVI will sit on the committee as experts to advise the committee, but are not part of the actual committee.  It will be interesting to see what comes from this committee.  She stated that she will keep the Board advised on the work of that committee and potential impact to residential schools.
F. Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to the NMSBVI Strategic Plan for the Board’s review.  She stated that 2009 is the final year for this Strategic Plan.  This plan has been updated by the Leadership Team.  She reviewed the highlights of the revised plan.  She stated that the five primary goals have been maintained, and objectives have been added to those goals as needed, or revised as needed.  Following her review of the Strategic Plan Superintendent Lyle ask if the Board of Regents has a desire to be part of the Strategic Plan development/update process or would they prefer the Leadership Team develop the new Strategic Plan and present it to the Board for review and approval.  She stated that in the past the Leadership Team has developed the plan then presented it to the Board for approval.  She stated that it certainly makes sense that the Board be a part of the development process.  David Baland stated that he does like the idea of the Board assisting in the development of the new Strategic Plan.  The other members of the Board of Regents concurred with David Baland.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when we begin development of the new Strategic Plan she will ask the members of the Board of Regents to assist with its development.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Strategic Plan Update, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 
G. Capital Projects Update.


Superintendent Lyle reviewed the capital projects update memo which provided an update to the following ongoing capital projects:  Natatorium Renovations, Mechanical and Pool Upgrades; Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades; Central Receiving Roof Replacement; and other related activities.  
H. Legislative Update.


Prior to the start of this update, Regent David Baland recused himself from any conversation relating to NMSBVI’s current search for lobbyist services.  David Baland stated that he has personal relationships with a couple of people who have submitted proposals for lobbyist services for NMSBVI and does not want to be part of the selection process, no have any input into any discussion relating to lobbyist general services contract.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have received lobbyist services proposals, conducted a review of all proposals, developed a “short list” of 4 proposals, and are in the process of conducting reference interviews.  We expect to begin interviewing in early November.  She stated the legislative special session slowed the process down a little as most of the lobbyists were working in Santa Fe.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to request a special meeting of the Board of Regents sometime towards the end of November, first part of December, when a lobbyist recommendation is ready.  The Board agreed to a special meeting when a recommendation is ready.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next Regular Board of Regents meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 21, 2010 at the NMSBVI Alamogordo Campus.  The meeting will convene at 10:00 a.m.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:50 p.m., Thursday, October 29, 2009
(Approved 12/9/09)



(Approved 12/9/09)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle
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